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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 14, 2011 at 7:58 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT: 

Council Members:
Robert E. Hitchcock (excused)

Frank Righetti (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was held at the Board of Health meeting. 

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
 Zainab Nawaz, 222 Grove Street, North Plainfield, questioned the status of the commercial vehicle ordinance.  Council President Stabile advised that due to unfortunate circumstances the topic will be postponed until March. 
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Planning Board’s Master Plan Update – F.R. Chairman Tom Fagan was present, advising that the Planning Board met last week and the money has been budgeted for a new Master Plan.  He thanked the Mayor, Council and Administration for committing money to the project, saying that the Board was impressed with Nebenzahl.  They plan to meet the second Wednesday in March and look forward to completing the work in an orderly manner.  The priorities include future development in the R-3 zones with consideration to adjustment of lot size; commercial zoning along Rt. 22 to evaluate existing land use and existing zoning codes; Historic Preservation element establishing clear goals and objectives; an energy conservation element to include Sustainable Jersey concepts as proposed by the Green Team; Recreation, Open Space and Environmental Protection Plan; redevelopment and evaluation of downtown areas and other parts of the Borough for the feasibility of redevelopment and/or rehabilitation; regarding mass transit through the downtown, they are in touch with NJ Transit. 

Mr. La Ronde questioned if there is a time frame for completion of the project.  Mr. Fagan explained that they hope to be finished by the end of the year.  A majority of the preliminary work is already done.  Details of their progress will be shared through their minutes.  They will work with Sustainable Jersey and the Green Team; Art Bernard is very well versed in COAH regulations and he’ll be able to help expedite matters. 

Mrs. Forbes questioned the mass transit route as a bus currently travels Mountain Avenue; would the bus be diverted to include Somerset Street?  Mr. Fagan explained that it is possible that it will run into Watchung, but a traffic study will be needed.  Mrs. Forbes requested the current bus route not be diverted as it’s well used; she suggested that it might be nice to include the West End of town.  


Mr. Merrill expressed his concerns about the vacant retail properties on Route 22.  Mr. Fagan explained that the whole plan has to be looked at regarding the existing land use and zoning; it is economy-driven, and that’s an integral part of redevelopment.

Mr. Singleterry questioned the R-3 zone changes; Mr. Fagan explained the need to change certain lot sizes in residential zones.  Council President Stabile suggested they schedule future joint meetings for continued discussions.  
2.
Ordinance No. 11-02 – R.E.H.  Mayor Giordano explained that the Architectural Design Review Board currently has five members, three are permanent and two are alternates.  This ordinance will make all five members permanent.  

Mrs. Forbes questioned if there should be a liaison from the Council.  Mr. Bernstein advised that Ordinance No. 11-02 only makes minor changes.  The rationale hasn’t changed and Mr. Hitchcock qualifies as a category #4 member.  If the Council wishes to add a liaison, they may do so.  Council President Stabile stated that he doesn’t feel the need for a Council liaison at this time.  Mr. La Ronde suggested looking at future boards, commissions and committees to assure Council involvement; Mrs. Forbes agreed.   
3.
Closeout Resolution for Envirocon, Inc. for Library HVAC and Roof Improvements Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this resolution will close out the roof and HVAC improvements at the Library and authorize final payment.  All Library staff and patrons are pleased that the work is complete.  Two weeks ago a smoke condition due to a bad circulation pump shut the Library; this had nothing to do with Envirocon’s work, but it is something that will need to be addressed.       
4.
Bid Results – Wells Road Sanitary Sewer Replacement Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the Community Development Block Grants from 2010 will be used for this project.  There was quite a bit of interest in this project; a total of 12 bids was received.  We are under budget for this including full pavement reconstruction in the area of the project.  The apparent low bidder is Jo-Med Contracting Corporation with a bid of $51,261.28.    
5.
Ordinance No. 11-03 Bulk Waste Pickup – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this ordinance institutes a $10.00 fee for the pickup of up to five bulk waste items.  Council President Stabile stated that he is very pleased with the application and the straight-forward details.  Mr. La Ronde questioned if five days will be enough for collecting the waste from each section; Mr. Hollod answered in the affirmative.

Mr. Hollod stated that the applications will be posted on the website and available at Borough Hall.  It is hoped to begin the program in mid April of this year.  Council President Stabile questioned if this program would be slotted between snow plowing and grass pick-up to which Mr. Hollod advised it would. 
6.
Borough Newsletter – L.L.R.  Mr. La Ronde explained that a Borough newsletter would be a way of getting new information out to residents; however, it is not feasible with the Budget being what it is.  Renna Media is a publishing house that puts out newsletters for counties and municipalities and they seek out paid advertising to support it.  Possible Borough topics could include changes to ordinances, upcoming events and recycling information.  The School Board, Parks and Recreation and the Department of Public Works would all be able to contribute to it to make it a community newsletter.  


Mr. Casper, Mrs. Forbes and Mr. La Ronde will meet on February 27 to discuss the details.  Renna Media would do residential mailing and provide additional copies for Borough Hall.  Mrs. Forbes advised that this wouldn’t have to be a Council matter; a business association could be the link to the publisher.  Nathan Rudy is attempting to develop an online newspaper, but the Renna newsletter would benefit those that don’t go online.  


Council President Stabile reported that he had seen the newsletter in Linden and that it provided good articles along with plenty of local advertising.  Mr. La Ronde advised that the Peterson Sons of Italy newsletter provides a lot of recreation, school and club information.  

Mr. Merrill inquired as to how the company turns a profit; Mrs. Forbes responded that he works out of his home and it’s funded by the advertisers.  Mr. La Ronde added that he puts the printing and mailing out to bid.  Council President Stabile reported that “Life in Linden” has more advertising than news.  Mr. La Ronde further added that this could be put up on the website which still would not cost the Borough anything. 
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mr. Singleterry reported that the Green Team Committee met last week.  They were joined by a high school environmental group to discuss some areas of interest; he thanked Mrs. Forbes for arranging it. 
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Merrill, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

02/14/11


